2009 W-1045 meeting

Seattle, Washington

Monday, June 8

Present: Armbrust (Chair), Miller, Lemley, Wilson, Jenkins, Zhu, Rice, Sterling, Hapeman, Thomas, Hebert, Felsot, Papiernik, Li, Pardini (Administrative Advisor), Johnson (CSREES representative), Felsot (guest and former W-1045 member)
Armbrust called the meeting to order at 8:06. Hebert and Felsot welcomed everyone to Washington and introduced Dr. John Stark, Director of the Washington State University Research and Extension Center in Puyallup. Stark is an ecotoxicologist working on threatened and endangered species, particularly population modeling. The Puyallup Research and Extension Center was established in 1894 to work on hops. Puyallup is now in an urban area, focused on food and health, environmental issues in urban and rural areas, organic and small farms, composting of biosolids, and other aspects of urban environmental issues. For example, the Center is part of the Puget Sound Partnership, is using and testing low-impact development for stormwater management.
Felsot presented some information on Washington State agriculture and issues. More than 225 different crops are grown commercially in Washington. Major crops include apples, wheat, potatoes, hay, cherries, hops, grapes, and pears. Many of the agricultural commodities are exported to Asia. Washington is also a large producer of sweet corn, onions, mint, asparagus, and raspberries. In the Tri-Cities, the agriculture-urban interface is of increasing importance. Irrigation is critical in the eastern half of the state, coming from the Columbia River, the Snake River, and the Yakima River. Nearly all of the state is covered by Endangered Species Act rulings, which complicates agrochemical management.
Dr. Monte Johnson, USDA-CSREES representative, shared some information about the federal budgets for FY09 and FY10 (President’s budget). In research, special projects (earmarks) are proposed to be cut from $83M to $0.6. CSREES Integrated Pest Management Programs recently announced competitive funding for regionally-focused and nationally-programs on IPM, including AFRI, RAMP, MBT, IR-4, and other programs. A discussion ensued regarding the need for mechanistic research on agrochemicals funded by CSREES. The name of CSREES will change to the National Institute of Food and Agriculture (NIFA). The Chief Scientist is Dr. Rajie Shah. Johnson distributed a general logic model that might be useful for planning and reporting CSREES projects.
Dr. Ron Pardini, Administrative Advisor, reminded the committee that the existing project is expiring in September of 2010. The project proposal will be due to the western directors by February 15, 2010 (or May 15, 2010). An impact statement will be due to the directors in the 3rd and 5th years (next year for this project). Pardini encouraged the committee to focus on writing good impact statements regarding forwarding the scientific field – how people have changed their behavior as a result of our research. The impact statement written last year was revised by a scientific writer and it will be posted to the western directors’ web site. Pardini would like to nominate W-1045 for an outstanding regional project award. 

Project reports and project reviews proceeded as customary.
Tuesday, June 9, 2009

Present: Lemley, Jenkins, Johnson, Zhu, Rice, Sterling, Hapeman, Armbrust, Thomas, Hebert, Felsot, Papiernik, Pardini, Li

Finished project reviews 

Business meeting:

Armbrust thanked Hebert and Felsot for hosting an excellent meeting; accommodations and meals were exceptional. Pardini suggested that the department chair and director of the Experiment Station at WSU be thanked for hosting the meeting as well. Armbrust will send an e-mail to WSU administrators. The committee commended Dr. Marisol Sepulveda for submitting a report although she could not attend the meeting.
Impact statement. The committee revised the impact statement for the 3rd year and approved submitting the statement to the Western Directors.

Multistate project award. Pardini presented information about the criteria for the award. Last year’s winning project on porcine disease was strongly collaborative, produced identifiable products, had strong impact, and had strong science. Our strengths are strong science, and interdisciplinary approach, a proactive attitude in solving existing problems and identifying where the next problems will arise. We impact different sectors, including regulators, growers, other scientists, policy-makers, etc. Pardini will draft a nomination and send it to committee members for comments. Members will make an effort to assign economic, social, scientific, and environmental values to our work.
Report format. The committee revised the report format to include:

· Maximum 6-page limit up to and including the Reflections.

· Figures and tables do not count in the page limit.

· Use 12-point font, 1-inch margins; include page numbers.

· We revised the impact statement instructions to include Problem, Approach, Results, and Impact (one-two sentences each).

· Recommend sending to committee members as a pdf and as a Word document to the secretary.
· Add a glossary of terms. Include terms that are specific to your field of science that committee members in other fields may not know but that are critical to the understanding of your project.

Modified report format will be sent to committee members in advance of 2010 meeting.

Membership. The list of participants on the web site includes several members that are inactive, many of whom have never attended a meeting. This will be sorted out in the next cycle, because all committee members will have to file a new Appendix E. Two years into the new project, if members who signed up were never active, the Administrative Advisor (Pardini) should contact their experiment station director and notify the director that the member is inactive.
The Role of Industry. The committee believes that the input of industry would be beneficial to share their viewpoint, new modes of action, new challenges, etc. We would prefer a scientist that could contribute to the reviews and proposal development. There are some key individuals from the Agrochemicals Division of ACS who would excellent additions to the committee. The question is whether their organization would support their time and travel for W-1045. Committee members will investigate this individually. It may be best to invite industry members as guests, varying the guest yearly, depending on the location of the meeting.
Outreach. Hapeman will include a summary of W-1045 in the AGRO Division’s newsletter, the Picogram. Hapeman will arrange for a link to the W-1045 website to be included on the AGRO website.

Internship with Industry. Miller proposed that an internship should be established between academic institutions and the agrochemical industry. Financial support would be provided by industry. It is important to establish this as an activity of W-1045: to network with industry to recommend students for internships and vice versa. It would help students gain an appreciation for the approaches used by industry (for example, GLP studies; what goes into discovery, development, marketing, etc. of new products). It would benefit industry by providing excellent potential future employees. There would be no funding provided through USDA. Miller will speak at the AGRO business meeting to present the idea. The internship should be included in the new W-1045 proposal.
Nomination for Officers. Jnekins nominated Rice as the secretary; Hapeman seconded. Passed unanimously.

2010 Meeting. The 2010 meeting will be held in St. Paul, Minnesota on Sunday, June 6 – Tuesday, June 8, 2010.
Proposal rewrite. The new project will run from October 1, 2010 to September 30, 2015. The committee proposes keeping the same title and objectives because they accurately reflect the long-range vision and activities of the committee. The proposal will need to justify keeping the same objectives by stating that methods and and specific research activities are continually being improved to address the objectives.
Armbrust will send instructions to each member. Gan (2010 Chair), Armburst, Rice, and Sepulveda are the rewrite committee members. Each member will need to submit a maximum of one paragraph for each of these aspects; see the NIMSS project proposal submission instructions:

1. Justification
2. Related, Current and Previous Work

3. Methods

4. Measurements of Progress and Results

a. Outputs (specific results)

b. Outcomes (impacts)

c. Milestones

5. Outreach Plan

6. Literature Citations

7. Summary of previous 5-year progress

By August 30, 2009, members should send their information to Gan.

By November 30, 2009, the writing committee will send a draft proposal to all members.

By December 4, 2009, member comments are due to the writing committee.

By January 15, 2010, the proposal should be submitted to Melissa Glenn for submission to NIMSS.

Armbrust again thanked Hebert for an excellent meeting. Meeting was adjourned at 11:47 am.

